# **Title:** Social Practice and the Laissez-faire Metropolis: Dwight Perkins in Chicago, 1895 -1915

#### Author: Jennifer Gray

#### Architecture\_media\_politics\_society. vol. 5, no.1.

May 2014

Affiliation: Columbia University, New York

#### Abstract:

At the turn of the twentieth century, the Chicago-based architect Dwight Perkins designed a prescient metropolitan plan for the American city that reimagined the polis as a terrain for sociological investigation and political activism. He collaborated with social scientists affiliated with the University of Chicago and with local, grass-roots activists to leverage design as a vehicle for social change. He argued that strategically placed, small-scale interventions would ameliorate the devastating impact that unplanned growth had on the urban poor and that these spaces would advance democratic social ideals in a city highly segregated by race, ethnicity, and wealth.

Not only was Perkins a pioneer in understanding the city as a heterogeneous collection of cultural groups, he also rethought the manner in which the city was visualized by mediating its architectural representation through the lens of the social sciences. He abandoned illusionistic rendering techniques and illustrated the city as a series of sociological data-maps that combined statistical facts on population density, disease transmission, mortality rates, and criminal activity with geographic projections of Chicago. This new cartographic strategy helped him to identify and create public spaces and social services that benefited underprivileged communities. In doing so, Perkins was one of the first American architects to challenge the socio-economic conditions of the laissez-faire metropolis. Although largely ignored in histories of urban planning and architecture, his nascent social practice contributes to a critical reappraisal of cities that remains relevant today.

# **Title:** Social Practice and the Laissez-faire Metropolis: Dwight Perkins in Chicago, 1895 -1915

#### Authors: Jennifer Gray

#### Architecture\_media\_politics\_society. vol. 5, no.1.

May 2014



Florence Kelley and Jane Addams. Wage Map, 1895

At the turn of the twentieth century, the Chicago-based architect Dwight Perkins designed a prescient metropolitan plan for the American city that reimagined the polis as a terrain for sociological investigation and political activism. He collaborated with social scientists affiliated with the University of Chicago and with local, grass-roots activists to leverage design as a vehicle for social change. He argued that strategically placed, small-scale interventions would ameliorate the devastating impact that unplanned growth had on the urban poor and that these spaces would advance democratic social ideals in a city highly segregated by race, ethnicity, and wealth.<sup>1</sup>

Not only was Perkins a pioneer in understanding the city as a heterogeneous collection of cultural groups, he also rethought the manner in which the city was visualized by mediating its architectural representation through the lens of the social sciences. He abandoned illusionistic rendering techniques and illustrated the city as a series of sociological data-maps that combined statistical facts on population density, disease transmission, mortality rates, and criminal activity with geographic projections of Chicago. This new cartographic strategy helped him to identify and create public spaces and social services that benefited underprivileged communities. In doing so, Perkins was one of the first American architects to challenge the socio-economic conditions of the laissez-faire metropolis. Although largely ignored in histories of urban planning and architecture, his nascent social practice contributes to a critical reappraisal of cities that remains relevant today.

The emergence in the 1980s of a neoliberal state predicated on free-market economic policies, deregulation, and excessive privatization of resources has created alarming levels of income inequality, social disparity, and xenophobia that recall the laissez-faire conditions under which Perkins worked at the turn of the twentieth century.<sup>2</sup> By mediating the city through sociology, Perkins challenged traditional "bricks and mortar" urbanism that viewed the metropolis primarily as a physical entity. His modest proposals, grass-roots activism, and diagrammatic renderings also challenged utopian visions that advanced provocative yet impractical urban transformations. Refusing to flatten the complexity of modern cities into either empirical facts or fictive ideals, he opened up an actionable middle ground, a "practical utopia" that, in its feasibility, had transformative potential. His example helps us explore questions relevant to contemporary urbanism, such as the efficacy of research-based practices, the ambitions and limitations of community engagement, and the meanings of public space and democracy in cities today.

#### CARTOGRAPHIC STRATEGIES

Chicago was in a veritable state of emergency when Perkins published his metropolitan plan in 1905. Years of unprecedented and unplanned expansion had produced tremendous growth and profits, but also intractable class conflict, violent labor disputes, unspeakable living conditions, and political corruption. Little more than a frontier outpost in 1840, Chicago ruled an economic empire by 1890 that stretched from the Ohio Valley to the Rocky Mountains, connecting the agricultural and ranching industries of the west with the commercial and manufacturing centers of the east. It dominated the nation's meat slaughtering and packing industries.<sup>3</sup> Remarking on how thoroughly industry had reorganized society, John Dewey, a professor of sociology at the University of Chicago, concluded, "one can hardly believe there has been a revolution in history so rapid, so extensive, so complete."<sup>4</sup> Compounding these challenges was a disproportionately high immigrant population. Foreign-born individuals or children of immigrants made up 77% of Chicago's population in 1900. Most were uneducated, unskilled laborers who worked primarily in industrial occupations.<sup>5</sup> By the turn of the century, Chicago was congested with industrial facilities spewing forth pollution and products alike and manned by an increasingly disgruntled labor force that, together with widespread environmental degradation, threatened democratic selfgovernment in the eyes of many community organizers. Jane Addams, a pioneering social scientist and founder of Hull House settlement, spoke for many when she concluded that "the idea underlying our selfgovernment breaks down" under such circumstances.<sup>6</sup>

Alarmed by the mounting social and environmental crisis and hoping to galvanize city officials into action, Perkins appropriated statistical analysis techniques pioneered by social scientists at the University of Chicago to create compelling graphics illustrating the socio-urban calamity in his metropolitan plan. Superimposing data on population densities, rates of mortality, infant mortality, diphtheria, typhoid, and crime over Chicago's street grid, he created five oversized data-maps that served as his principle illustrations (Figure 1).<sup>7</sup> Combining such demographic data with geographic projections allowed Perkins

to demonstrate that overcrowded, poor communities lacking in mass transportation, quality schools, neighborhood parks, and public spaces were also the most dangerous and unhealthy in the city. These new cartographic strategies are remarkable because they allowed Perkins to map the physical and the intangible city, the built environment and the ephemeral, lived experiences of its inhabitants.



Figure 1: Dwight Perkins, data-map – combines Chicago's street grid and existing parks with statistics on mortality, infant mortality, diphtheria, typhoid, and juvenile crime.

Two sociologists and political activists, Addams and Charles Zueblin, had experimented with data mapping prior to Perkins, and they strongly informed his methodology and social politics. Perkins worked closely with both reformers through their mutual involvement in Chicago's settlement movement.<sup>8</sup> Social settlements were not charities but privately funded organizations that offered sundry assistance programs to underprivileged people, such as public lectures, continuing education classes, vocational training, legal counsel, childcare, athletic programs, and so on. Through figures like Addams and Zueblin, social settlements evolved in close connection with the new discipline of sociology, then emerging at the University of Chicago. Sociologists considered settlements as a base of operations from which to interact

with the urban poor, investigate socio-urban phenomena, collect data, and experiment with solutions to social problems.<sup>9</sup> Settlements were, in some ways, sociological laboratories.

Addams collaborated with fellow activist Florence Kelley to spearhead the first sociological investigation of a modern American city, which they published in 1895 as *Hull-House Maps and Papers*.<sup>10</sup> A collection of essays supplemented with factual census schedules and two multicolored maps depicting demographic data on the nineteenth ward in Chicago, the document was a bellwether of the increasing influence that sociology had on urbanism and politics.<sup>11</sup> The introduction to *Maps and Papers* emphasizes the objectivity of the report in which Kelley painstakingly surveyed every house, tenement, and room in the ward and then corroborated the data obtained by cross-referencing responses.<sup>12</sup> The authors insisted *Maps and Papers* simply presented actual conditions versus advancing theories and that, as a result, their method of research was scientific and verifiable.<sup>13</sup> Complimenting the quantitative maps were qualitative essays, including one written by Zueblin, examining the cultural conditions of poverty in Chicago, such as sweat labor, slavish factory conditions, government corruption, and ethnic segregation.<sup>14</sup> Today it is considered a pioneering sociological tract of environmental determinism.<sup>15</sup>

Zueblin in particular advocated specific spatial solutions to the social predicaments described in *Maps and Papers*. Cities, for Zueblin, were preeminently democratic because they were collectives. To this end, he tirelessly lobbied for cities to build squares, parks, schools, and other civic centers – spaces where social democracy could be practiced.<sup>16</sup> The public awareness and sense of mutual responsibility that characterized metropolitan life would foster a new civic spirit based on cooperation that, he believed, could ameliorate many of the injustices of the market revolution.<sup>17</sup> He advocated for small, neighborhood playgrounds more than any other civic space. In 1898 he published research in the *American Journal of Sociology* detailing statistics on public park access in Chicago that Perkins later reproduced verbatim in his metropolitan plan. Zueblin's analysis of population densities and park acreage proved that overcrowded working-class neighborhoods suffered disproportionately from a lack of green space: 4,720

people to each acre of park space compared to 234 people per acre in affluent wards. A map of Chicago combining data on the locations of playgrounds and parks, population density, and railroads proved his point.<sup>18</sup>

Based on scientifically obtained facts, these emerging cartographic strategies enabled Perkins and his milieu to prove a correlation between the material city and abstract social problems. As a result, he divided the city into four concentric zones and outlined specific architectural interventions for realizing his ambitions.<sup>19</sup> He proposed to gradually construct a network of local community centers, such as parks, recreation facilities, public schools, and even a nature preserve – the idea being that together, these spaces would improve public health, educate visitors, and facilitate social exchange, as well as safeguard natural environs as the metropolis expanded.<sup>20</sup> These community centers would contain a host of public spaces and services, such as libraries, gymnasiums, showers, meeting rooms, clean-milk dispensing stations, and organized athletics.<sup>21</sup> Their convenient neighborhood locations and onsite staff, together with evening and weekend hours made it easy for families, school children, and working adults alike to use the facilities. These centers would join with new and improved public schools to create a geographically widespread network of neighborhood centers capable of advancing social democracy.<sup>22</sup>

Centered on the seeming banalities of census data, statistical analysis, and quotidian spaces, what was radical about the urbanism advanced by Addams, Zueblin, and Perkins was their willingness to accept the existing conditions of the city and to advocate for local, piecemeal improvements over dramatic and total reorganizations. In this context, a comparison to Chicago's most celebrated urban renewal scheme, Daniel Burnham's *1909 Plan of Chicago*, is instructive. Burnham's approach is indicative of many modernist planners in that he envisioned a wholesale re-creation of Chicago, which he illustrated in ways that aestheticized the metropolis rather than grappled with its existing complexities.<sup>23</sup> Burnham's ambitious project married grandiose neoclassical monuments with spacious, axial boulevards that recalled Baron Haussmann's reinvention of Paris four decades earlier.<sup>24</sup> He spared no expense in representing his vision.

He hired seven gifted artists to design the illustrations and even contributed \$10,000 of his personal money to the color-printing costs. The final product was impressive. The images plied viewers with fantasies of a unified, neoclassical cityscape punctuated by uncluttered, axial thoroughfares, grand civic centers, and formal gardens and plazas (Figure 2).<sup>25</sup>

Perkins, on the other hand, visualized the city in purely diagrammatic terms – there are no images of architecture in his proposal. Juxtaposing the forms of representation used by the two architects to illustrate their plans reveals their inimical strategies towards environmental reform. Burnham's illustrations, while stunning, are more suggestive than definitive. They entirely ignored the modern commercial architecture pioneered in Chicago and flattened the actual variegated cityscape into an imaginary and uniform fabric that served mainly as a backdrop to grand neoclassical gestures. They operate autonomously as art objects first and planning documents second.<sup>26</sup>



Figure 2: Daniel Burnham, 1909. Bird's eye view of proposed spacious boulevards and civic center

The cartographic strategies that Perkins employed were certainly less seductive, but they shifted the focus of his plan away from utopian idylls of a future Chicago to the physical and social realities of the existing laissez-faire metropolis. His practical solutions, together with the scientific character of his illustrations,

imparted an objective and rational quality to his project, which read as a set of empirical facts and actionable suggestions. Diagramming rather than drawing also meant that Perkins relinquished creative control over design specifics.<sup>27</sup> His metropolitan plan was a framework rather than a blueprint, and its flexibility was perhaps its most revolutionary feature.

#### THE CONTINGENT CITY

Perkins championed modest, piecemeal interventions over radical, visionary changes in his metropolitan plan. He believed the gradual construction of neighborhood playgrounds, public schools, and recreation centers would, over time, revitalize local communities and check the abuses of the laissez-faire metropolis. His geographically widespread network of neighborhood centers lacked the drama of Burnham's centrally located, monumentally conceived civic buildings. However, they were feasible, affordable, and encouraged broad participation by engaging local communities and ordinary people. His network was also flexible. It could accommodate future population growth, since it was organized around dispersed centers rather than a centralized complex. This also meant it could be constructed in phases, one center at a time, with minimal disruption to communities.

Perkins standardized building plans whenever possible to facilitate economical construction - usually completed by others at some future date. He pioneered a "connected group plan" for high schools in which various school functions, such as libraries, auditoriums, and gymnasiums, were housed in distinct annexes (Figure 3).<sup>28</sup> This allowed adult members of the community to enter the public spaces of these schools directly. Perkins intended the entire community to use them on weekends and evenings for athletic competitions, meetings, fairs, and lectures that would cultivate local civic engagement.<sup>29</sup> Connected group plans were readily expandable, since their loosely connected volumes facilitated the addition of future annexes as student populations expanded and funding increased. When Perkins discussed the architectural design of community centers, he focused exclusively on their plans, not their

exterior aesthetics.<sup>30</sup> It was programming, public accessibility and public involvement in the design that was of most importance. Consequently, the architectural design of neighborhood centers varied from community to community, depending on local preferences, budgets, and dates of construction. What resulted was a vibrant patchwork of local choices and preferences that together convey the pluralism of democratic society in their messy collision.



Figure 3. Drawing of New Trier Township High School

The contingent nature of Perkins's metropolitan plan links him to a broad progressive movement that advanced social change through moderate, evolutionary tactics rather than abrupt revolution. As the modern market economy evolved into a complex web of mutually dependent relationships, progressive reformers came to understand that social relations were likewise reciprocal.<sup>31</sup> As Addams wrote, in a democratic country, no higher political or civic life can be achieved except through the masses of people, and so "the good we secure for ourselves is precarious and uncertain...until it is secured for all of us and incorporated into common life."<sup>32</sup> Informing such progressive strategies was a radical theory of knowledge articulated by Dewey and other social psychologists such as William James. According to these pragmatist philosophers, knowledge did not exist *a priori* according to idealist theory, but was created and perpetually reconstituted through continuous experimentation in the real world – personal choices made under specific cultural conditions that were mutually influential and constantly changing.<sup>33</sup>



adapting, and testing again.<sup>34</sup>

Progressivism was, in many ways, the political corollary to pragmatist ethics.<sup>35</sup> The theory that individual and social values were mutually determined confirmed progressive faith in the efficacy of social cooperation over individual competition. The belief that cultural values were in flux rather than predetermined rationalized the rejection of Marxism and laissez-faire economics.<sup>36</sup> Pragmatist experimentation also mirrored the democratic process, whereby change was achieved through a gradual process of compromise. Progressive reform in the United States was populist and collaborative; reformers were willing to compromise, to embrace multiple, piecemeal solutions and to change course as situations demanded. Pragmatism, in effect, denied fixed and rigid scenarios, which fueled the progressive movement's optimism that conscientious action could change society.

The theoretical framework offered by pragmatism helps us conceptualize the architectural and political strategies that Perkins employed to advance the cause of social democracy. Perkins spent a considerable amount of energy collecting data, working with nonprofits, organizing interest groups, lobbying government officials, and publishing pamphlets in ways that prefigure contemporary research-based practices and grass-roots activism. The first of these practices began in 1898 when he and Zueblin co-founded the Municipal Science Club.<sup>37</sup> He worked closely with Alderman William S. Jackson to convince city officials to establish a municipal department charged with constructing and maintaining public playgrounds around the city. For several years he designed schools for the Board of Education and recreation centers for the Lincoln Park District. He was also a nascent environmentalist, campaigning for two decades to preserve native prairie landscapes around Chicago.<sup>38</sup> The protracted battle involved raising public awareness of threatened landscapes through weekend outings called "Prairie Walks," collaborating with the landscape architect Jens Jensen to conduct and publish environmental surveys, traveling to the capital of Illinois to directly lobby the governor, drafting legislation, and filing lawsuits.<sup>39</sup>

Perkins and his milieu frequently leveraged technology and the media to advance their goals, recognizing the political power of mass communication and reproducible images. One of the earliest examples was in 1898 when the Municipal Science Club invited the muckraking photojournalist Jacob Riis to give a public lecture on urban and social reform. Riis already had caused a national sensation with his book *How the Other Half Lives*, in which he documented the child laborers, rag pickers, and squatters that constituted the underbelly of the modern metropolis through experimental flash photography.<sup>40</sup> He projected slides of these photographs, still a novel technological process at the time, during his lecture at the Club to substantiate his verbal arguments with emotionally compelling images. The Club, for its part, capitalized on Riis's celebrity and the afterlife his photographs retained in print media to galvanize public support for its initiatives.

Perkins became a local celebrity himself in 1910 when he orchestrated a highly publicized lawsuit against the Chicago Board of Education in order to expose the political corruption behind such an important public body.<sup>41</sup> He lost his case, but not before journalists published scathing accounts of the graft, nepotism, and political favors revealed during testimonies and cartoonists lampooned the Board president by drawing caricatures alluding to his alcoholism.<sup>42</sup> Perkins knew the lawsuit would never save his job, but the media coverage generated by the trial was one way to hold corrupt politicians accountable to the public.

Working for decades through public and private channels, Perkins clearly believed in the power of ordinary, private citizens to realize palpable change to the status quo and to "do something" about the challenges confronting modern society. He also recognized the limitations of private philanthropy, arguing that truly public, tax-supported initiatives avoided the paternalistic nature of charity because they "derive their support and authority...from the people themselves."<sup>43</sup> So he worked to institutionalize progressive reforms, to make social change permanent. He understood that public spaces were the backbone of democratic society, and dedicated his architectural practice to creating them for all classes of

people. Considering the reactionary postures prevalent today regarding security and surveillance - manifested in the proliferation of "privately owned public spaces" and gated communities - Perkins's trust in others and his optimism about the democratic process suggests a certain faith in public life that seems forgotten today. Working in the gap between moribund cultural institutions and the public allowed Perkins to revitalize a new civic imagination capable of not just making things, but of making things happen.<sup>44</sup>

#### TOWARDS A CONTEMPORARY URBANISM

More than one hundred years after Perkins published his plan for a "contingent city," we find ourselves in symmetrical territory, as the privatization of resources, global migrations, terrorism, and economic and environmental crises have again created conditions of excessive inequality that our atrophied government, cultural, and urban institutions seem incapable of engaging. These changes have transformed the way space is produced, and accessed, so fundamentally that some critics argue space is the "final frontier of capitalist expansion."<sup>45</sup> The rise in the 1990s of a celebrity architecture culture and a retrenchment into critical theory is symptomatic of the perceived failure of modernism to realize its social mandate. However, in the wake of postmodern aestheticism, a number of architects are working to recuperate something of the lost modernist project, to advance a sense of social responsibility through their design practices using contemporary strategies of engagement.<sup>46</sup>

This new generation of modernists mediates between local governments, nonprofits, developers, and others in processes that combine architectural, political, and advocacy work - allowing them to design projects uniquely suited to specific communities that embrace both physical and intangible spaces. The self-proclaimed "do-tank," *Elemental*, has successfully reconfigured social housing as an entrepreneurial opportunity in Iquique, Chile;<sup>47</sup> in Caracas, Venezuela, *Urban-Think Tank* has been involved in numerous projects such as a cable car system in the overcrowded *barrio* St. Agustin (Figure 4);<sup>48</sup> and in San Diego,



California, Teddy Cruz employs a variety of political and architectural strategies to address the needs of Latino immigrants.<sup>49</sup>



Figure 4. Urban-Think Tank Metro Cable, Caracas, Venezuela, 2007-10 – courtesy of Samuelistok

What these contemporary "social entrepreneurs" and Perkins share is a commitment to local communities, a willingness to work within existing political and economic frameworks, and a preference for discreet architectural interventions that together constitute strategies for changing society that are remarkably different to those advanced by modern architects. The large-scale sweeping transformations and utopian futures imagined by twentieth-century visionaries such as Le Corbusier have been replaced by a "radical pragmatism" with transformative potential – a kind of modernism after modernism. In this context, perhaps we can understand Perkins and his milieu as pioneering a kind of modernism "before" modernism with important lessons for contemporary social practices. Perkins understood cities as contested social and political spaces as much as architectural ones. He operated strategically in the liminal spaces of larger cultural constructs rather than attempting to revolutionize them - recognizing that his vision was only one among many. He worked with local and state governments as a public servant and also challenged these institutions from the outside as a private individual.

It should be stressed however, that Perkins's practice was not an uncomplicated exercise in community building. Public protests, labor disputes, and insufficient funding delayed or impeded many of his projects. Local residents frequently opposed clearing slums to make way for parks or schools because it destroyed their homes and businesses.<sup>50</sup> Land speculators looking to maximize profits drove up real-estate prices when the city tried to purchase vacant lots for playgrounds or acquire undeveloped woodlands for public parks. But these struggles could also be read as the contentious, disputatious - one could say democratic - processes of compromise that come with an architecture dedicated to social practice. In following this trajectory, Perkins arguably sacrificed vision for contingent progress. His omission from histories of modern urbanism could, perhaps, be regarded as a sign of his success in this regard – local schools, playgrounds, and community centers are today considered so fundamental to modern cities that we take their existence for granted. His legacy then, although unremarked, is unquestionable. He was a citizen-architect. As the critic Thomas Tallmadge noted when he wrote of Perkins in 1915: "Here in Chicago...we think of him as a citizen and patriot almost before we think of him as an architect; and if we wish thoroughly to appreciate his work, we must regard it in the light of his high ideals of the responsibility and opportunities of citizenship." His radical pragmatism perhaps offers a model of direct relevance today.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Dwight Heald Perkins, *Report of the Special Park Commission to the City Council of Chicago on the Subject of a Metropolitan Park System* (Chicago: W.J. Hartman Co., printers, 1905).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The spatial manifestations of our contemporary cultural crisis would probably look familiar to him as well: the proliferation of spontaneous communities in developing countries, environmental destruction, and the atrophy of the public sphere, just to name a few.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> A population explosion accompanied the extraordinary economic growth, as people poured into the city looking for jobs. The population in 1840 had been 4,500 people; by 1900 it was 1.7 million. John Hogan, *Class and Reform: School and Society in Chicago, 1880-1930* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania, 1985), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> John Dewey, *The School and Society* (Chicago: John Dewey, 1900; rev. eds. 1915, 1943); reprinted as combined edition with *The Child and the Curriculum* with introduction by Leonard Carmichael (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1956), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid, 2-3; David Nasaw, *Schooled to Order: A Social History of Public Schooling in the United States* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1979), 93. Unlike earlier waves of immigrants from Germany and Northern Europe, the majority of immigrants settling in Chicago after 1880 were from southern, eastern, and central Europe, dramatically altering the ethnic composition of the city and contributing to a perceived threat on the part of native-born Americans. These immigrants held 50% of jobs in the meatpacking, quarrying, woolen textiles, coal mining, and blast furnace industries and almost 70% of jobs in in copper mining, iron mining, and suit, cloak, and coat production. <sup>6</sup> Jane Addams, "Hull-House, Chicago: An Effort Towards Social Democracy," Chicago Historical Society [1900?].



<sup>7</sup> The association of juvenile crime with biological disease should be noted, the implication being that Perkins and other progressives considered delinquency a sort of moral pathology that could be cured through physical intervention.

<sup>8</sup> The Perkins family had established two settlement houses, one of which Perkins was a lifelong board member. He regularly attended lectures at Hull House, Chicago's first settlement founded by Addams, and the two corresponded for decades, with preserved letters ranging from 1897-1932. Perkins and Zueblin collaborated frequently on architectural and social projects, and Perkins designed the two settlement houses founded by Zueblin at the University of Chicago and Northwestern University. They remained close friends their entire lives. See Eleanor Ellis Perkins, *Perkins of Chicago* (Evanston, Illinois: Self-published, 1966), 52-3, 89-90; Dwight H. Perkins, Architectural and Personal Papers, Chicago Historical Society, Box IV, Folders 6 and 11; *Jane Addams Papers*, Special Collections, University of Illinois at Chicago; and Typescript of Origins of Municipal Science Club, Perkins Papers, Box III, Folder 2.

<sup>9</sup> Albion Small, quoted in Mary Jo Deegan, *Jane Addams and the Men of the Chicago School, 1892-1918* (New Brunswick, New Jersey: Transaction Books, 1988), 34-35; Allen B. Davis, *Spearheads for Reform: The Social Settlement and the Progressive Movement, 1890-1924* (New Brunswick, New Jersey: Rutgers University Press, 1967; rept. 1984, 79, 113. Albion Small was on the faculty of the Department of Sociology at the University of Chicago. His interpretation of settlements as sociological laboratories was shared by many prominent social scientists and settlement leaders, including Graham Taylor, Robert Park, and Robert Woods.

<sup>10</sup> Residents of Hull House, eds. *Hull-House Maps and Papers: A Presentation of Nationalities and Wages in a Congested District of Chicago together with Comments and Essays on Problems Growing out of the Social Conditions* (Boston: Thomas Y. Crowell & Company, 1895).

<sup>11</sup> Hired by the United States Department of Labor in 1893 as Special Agent Expert in charge of Chicago, Kelley spent years collecting statistical data on the ward's national and ethnic composition, wages, occupations, and housing conditions, which she then combined with a street map of the district to draw conclusions about the relationships between ethnicity, environment, and poverty. Deegan, 56, 58.

<sup>12</sup> For example, statements made by different workers in the same trade confirmed the accuracy of wages, unemployed seasons, and so forth.

<sup>13</sup> Agnes Sinclaire Holbrook, "Map Notes and Comments," in *Hull-House Maps and Papers*, 11-14. Holbrook describes *Maps and Papers* as a "photographic reproduction" of Chicago's slums. The invocation of photography as a type of objective, data-recording method is significant because it reveals early attitudes towards the new medium, namely that photographs were scientific and objective because they were made with machines (cameras) and their prints were reproducible. In this way, photography seemed to have more in common with industry and mass production, operating beyond the subjective, artistic influence of the photographer in a way not possible in the fine arts of painting and sculpture. Muckraking photojournalists such as Jacob Riis seized upon the political potential of photography to document urban poverty in an effort to galvanize social change.

<sup>14</sup> For example, see: Charles Zueblin, "The Chicago Ghetto," Florence Kelley, "The Sweating System," Ellen Gates Starr, "Art and Labor," and Julia Lathrop, "The Cook County Charities," all in *Hull-House Maps and Papers*. <sup>15</sup> The authors held the physical and cultural environment responsible for the poverty, degradation, isolation, and disease that plagued the underprivileged in Chicago.

<sup>16</sup> In addition to teaching sociology at the University of Chicago and establishing a settlement house there and at Northwestern University, Zueblin also was president of the American League for Civic Improvement, author of several books on city-beautiful planning, and cofounder of the *American Journal of Sociology*.

<sup>17</sup> Kevin Mattson, *Creating a Democratic Public: The Struggle for Participatory Democracy During the Progressive Era* (University Park, Pennsylvania: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 1998), 23-24, 27.

<sup>18</sup> Charles Zueblin, "Municipal Playgrounds in Chicago," *American Journal of Sociology* 4, no.2 (September 1898): 145-158. Zueblin and Perkins were both part of a broad "play movement" that aimed to advance democratic social politics through neighborhood playgrounds, athletic competitions, and games that fostered a sense of cooperation among diverse children. See Henry S. Curtis, *The Play Movement and Its Significance* (Washington DC: McGrath Publishing Company with the National Recreation and Park Association, 1917); Luther H. Gulick, *A Philosophy of Play* (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1920); Joseph Lee, *Play in Education* (New York: The Macmillan Company, 1923); Dominick Cavallo, *Muscles and Morals: Organized Playgrounds and Urban Reform, 1880-1920* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1981); and Benjamin McArthur, "The Chicago Playground Movement: A Neglected Feature of Social Justice," *Social Service Review* (September 1975): 376-393.

<sup>19</sup> Perkins proposed to expand several existing parks and to conserve an outlying native prairie forest so visitors could hike trails, ride bicycles, picnic, and otherwise enjoy the outdoors. He suggested transforming inner-city vacant lots into playgrounds and clearing slums to construct community centers. Perkins, *Metropolitan Park System*, 32; 64-71.

<sup>20</sup> Perkins, *Metropolitan Park System*, 54-55; Dwight H. Perkins and Howell Taylor, "The Functions and Plan-Types of Community Buildings," *The Architectural Record* 56, n.4 (October 1924): 289-302; see also Fiske Kimball, "The Social Center, Part III: Civic Enterprises," *The Architectural Record* (July 1919): 29-46.
<sup>21</sup> Parking and Taylor, "The Eugenbauer Plan, "The Social Center, 2000 Kimball, "The Social Center, Part III: Civic Enterprises," *The Architectural Record* (July 1919): 29-46.

<sup>21</sup> Perkins and Taylor, "The Functions and Plan-Types of Community Buildings," 289-302; Kimball, "The Social Center, Part III: Civic Enterprises," 29-46.



<sup>22</sup> Public schools eventually eclipsed other types of community centers, such as playgrounds and settlements, as the preferred instrument for advancing progressive social politics, in part because attendance was mandatory. See Perkins, "The Purpose of School Buildings," draft of a speech read before the National Education Association, probably January

24, 1910, Perkins Papers, Box II, Folder 2: also Dwight Perkins, "School Buildings," Typescript, Chicago Historical Society.

<sup>23</sup> Perkins certainly was aware of Burnham's urban-planning strategies. He worked for Burnham from 1888-1894 and managed Burnham's Chicago office while the latter was engaged coordinating the 1893 World's Fair. Though the aesthetics of Burnham's urbanism cohered around a nascent city beautiful movement predicated on neoclassical architecture and Beaux-Art planning ideals, his broad strategy - top-down, tabula rasa planning - was shared by many modern planners, such as Le Corbusier and Frank Lloyd Wright.

<sup>24</sup> The lynchpin of Burnham's plan was a towering domed civic center rising over forty stories, which he illustrated with an oversized folio drawing that unfolded to convey its imposing scale relative to its surroundings.

<sup>25</sup> Many of them were drawn from an aerial perspective so elevated that strolling pedestrians look more like swarming ants than men, traffic all but disappears, and the curvature of the earth is even visible. Carl Smith, The Plan of Chicago: Daniel Burnham and the Remaking of the American City (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2006), 74, 90-91. <sup>26</sup> This interpretation is born-out by the fact that each published copy of his plan was individually numbered as part of a "deluxe limited edition" akin to a fine-art publication. Ibid., 85, 94.

<sup>27</sup> Burnham illustrated his plan exclusively with Beaux-Arts architecture because he intended the images to operate as object lessons on what constituted civic architecture to designers and the public alike. By contrast, Perkins did not suggest any architectural specifics.

<sup>28</sup> Linear hallways or covered walkways connected the annexes, resulting in an agglomeration of quasi-independent building that facilitated public access and future expansions.

<sup>29</sup> Dwight H. Perkins, William K. Fellows, and John L. Hamilton, *Educational Buildings* (Chicago: The Blakely Printing Company, 1925), 73-74; Dwight Perkins, "School Building as a Social Center," The Brickbuilder 24 (December 1915): 293.

<sup>30</sup> Perkins and Taylor, "Functions and Plan-Types," 290.

<sup>31</sup> Addams, "Effort Towards Social Democracy," 226.

<sup>32</sup> Jane Addams, *Twenty Years at Hull-House* (New York: The Macmillan Company, 1910), 116.

<sup>33</sup> For an excellent account of the relationship between John Dewey's theories on social psychology, pragmatism, and progressive social politics, see James Kloppenberg, Uncertain Victory: Social Democracy and Progressivism in European and American Thought, 1870-1920 (New York and Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1986). <sup>34</sup> Ibid., 347.

<sup>35</sup> Ibid., 352.

<sup>36</sup> Both Marxism and laissez-faire economics were presented as based upon "inevitable" economic laws.

<sup>37</sup> The Municipal Science Club was a civic organization that sponsored lectures, conducted environmental surveys, distributed leaflets, and generally pressured the Chicago City Council on issues related to environmental reform. <sup>38</sup> Perkins was co-founder of the Prairie Club, president of the Northwest Park District, and chairman of the Forest Preserve Commission.

<sup>39</sup> Perkins was intimately involved with the creation of the Cook County Forest Preserve, spending years lobbying politicians and drafting legislation. See Jennifer Gray, "An Everyday Wilderness: Dwight Perkins and the Cook County Forest Preserve," Future Anterior 10.1 (Summer 2013); and Rebecca Retzlaff, "The Illinois Forest Preserve District Act of 1913 and the emergence of metropolitan park planning in the USA," Planning Perspectives 25, no. 4 (October 2010): 433-455.

<sup>40</sup> Igniting magnesium in portable "frying pans" allowed Riis to shoot photographs inside dark basements, windowless tenements, and smoky factories, during the day or night, and therefore to capture on film the most desperate citizens of the laissez-faire city.

<sup>41</sup> After working for five years as the officially appointed Architect to the School Board, Perkins was fired on trumpedup charges of "insubordination" because he refused to purchase overpriced flooring materials from a company in which the Board president was heavily invested. Perkins fought the charges in court during a public trial that lasted several weeks.

<sup>42</sup> Transcript of Trial, Perkins Papers, Chicago Historical Society; "The Charges Brought Against Dwight H. Perkins, Suspended Architect of the Board of Education" in Union Labor Advocate [March-May 1910?], 16-19, copy in Chicago Historical Society; "Dwight Perkins - Father of Today's 'New' School Ideas," in Architectural Forum (October 1952), reprinted by Perkins & Will Architects, n.d. Copy in Perkins Papers, unpaginated; Dale Gyure, "The Transformation of the Schoolhouse: American Secondary School Architecture and Educational Reform, 1880-1920," (PhD diss., University of Virginia, 2001), 96. <sup>43</sup> Perkins and Taylor, "Functions and Plan-Types," 290.

<sup>44</sup> Jeremy Deller, quoted in Nato Thompson, ed., Living as Form: Socially Engaged Art from 1991-2011 (New York and Cambridge, Massachusetts: Creative Time Books and MIT Press, 2011), 17.



<sup>45</sup> Jose L.S. Gamez and Susan Rogers, "An Architecture of Change," in *Expanding Architecture: Design as Activism*, eds. Bryan Bell and Katie Wakeford (New York: Bellerophon Publications, Inc., 2008), 20.

<sup>46</sup> Recently activism has entered the museum, as institutions such as The Museum of Modern Art and the Cooper-Hewitt National Design Museum organize exhibitions focused on social praxis and even commission designers to advance new solutions for problems related to climate change, inadequate housing, and unplanned growth. See Andres Lepik, *Small Scale, Big Change: New Architectures of Social Engagement* (New York: The Museum of Modern Art, 2010); Barry Bergdoll and Reinhold Martin, eds., *Foreclosed: Rehousing the American Dream* (New York: The Museum of Modern Art, 2012); *Rising Currents: Projects for New York's Waterfront* (New York: The Museum of Modern Art, 2011); Cooper-Hewitt National Design Museum, *Design for the Other 90%* (New York: The Smithsonian Cooper-Hewitt National Design Museum, 2007).

<sup>47</sup> In this project, Elemental devised low-income housing that allows residents to build additional rooms, finish roughed-out plumbing, and add their own fixtures over time as family incomes and needs change in a "for-profit" strategy that relies on the sweat equity and economic investments of the homeowners rather than expensive state subsidies. Lepik, 83-84.

<sup>48</sup> The cable car project links the impoverished community to the city's metro system. Suspending the Metro Cable above the high-density *favela* provided sorely needed mass transit and required only limited displacement of existing buildings and people. Together with cable-car stations that include cultural spaces such as gymnasiums, schools, and libraries, Metro Cable physically links the informal city to the official city and socially legitimizes the *favela* and its residents by recognizing their need for public spaces and services. Ibid., 123-124.

<sup>49</sup> Cruz collaborates with the nongovernmental organization Casa Familiar to create public workshops that address the unique challenges faced by these communities, such as illegal immigration status and language barriers. He works to rewrite zoning codes so as to legalize nonconforming uses of property, such as garages and outbuilding that residents have converted into living rooms, bedrooms, commercial, and religious spaces. He designed a multiuse facility called Living Rooms at the Border, which responds to the extended families, seasonal labor patterns, and informal economies of a poor Latino neighborhood called San Ysidro by providing temporary studio-apartments, community kitchens where food preparation can be shared or turned into an informal business, and senior-living accommodations that include childcare facilities. Ibid., 93-94.

<sup>50</sup> 1908 Annual Report of the Lincoln Park Commissioners, 10; Official Proceedings of the Lincoln Park Commissioners, v. 7, August 1907-December 1910, 94 and 114.

#### BIBLIOGRPAHY

Addams, Jane. The Jane Addams Papers, edited by Mary Lynn McCree Bryan, Barbara Bair & Maree de Angury, Chicago: Special Collections, University of Illinois, 2003.

Addams, Jane. *Hull-House, Chicago: An Effort Towards Social Democracy*. (n.p.,1900?). Copy in Chicago Historical Society.

Addams, Jane. Twenty Years at Hull-House. New York: The Macmillan Company, 1910.



Annual Report of the Lincoln Park Commissioners. Chicago, 1908.

- Bell, Bryan and Katie Wakeford, ed. *Expanding Architecture: Design as Activism*. New York: Bellerophon Publications Inc., 2008.
- Bergdoll, Barry and Reinhold Martin, eds. *Foreclosed: Rehousing the American Dream*. New York: The Museum of Modern Art, 2012.
- Burnham, Daniel and Edward H. Bennett. *Plan of Chicago, prepared under the direction of the Commercial Club during the years 1906, 1907, and 1908*. Edited by Charles Moore. Chicago: The Commercial Club 1909. Reprinted with introduction by Kristine Schaffer. New York: Princeton Architectural Press, 1993.
- Cavallo, Dominick. Muscles and Morals: Organized Playgrounds and Urban Reform, 1880-1920. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1981.
- "The Charges Brought Against Dwight H. Perkins, Suspended Architect of the Board of Education." *Union Labor Advocate*. (n.p., March-May 1910?): 16-21.
- Curtis, Henry S. *The Play Movement and Its Significance*. Washington, DC: McGrath Publishing Company with the National Recreation and Park Association, 1917.
- Davis, Allen B. Spearheads for Reform: The Social Settlement and the Progressive Movement, 1890-1924. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1967; reprinted 1984.
- Deegan, Mary Jo. *Jane Addams and the Men of the Chicago School, 1892-1918*. New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Books, 1988.
- Design for the Other 90%. New York: The Smithsonian Cooper-Hewitt National Design Museum, 2007.
- Dewey, John. "The School and Society," Combined Edition. Chicago: John Dewey, 1900; rev. ed. 1915, 1943; reprinted as combined edition with "The Child and the Curriculum" with introduction by Leonard Carmichael. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1956.
- "Dwight Perkins Father of Today's 'New' School Ideas." *Architectural Forum* (October 1952). Reprinted by Perkins & Will, Architects, n.d. Copy in Dwight H. Perkins: Architectural and Personal Papers, Chicago Historical Society.

Gulick, Luther Halsey, M.D. A Philosophy of Play. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1920.

- Gyure, Dale Allen. "The Transformation of the Schoolhouse: American Secondary School Architecture and Educational Reform, 1880-1920." PhD diss., University of Virginia, 2001.
- Hogan, David John. *Class and Reform: School and Society in Chicago, 1880-1930.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1985.



- Kimball, Fiske. "The Social Center, Part III: Civic Enterprises." *The Architectural Record* 45 (July 1919): 29-46.
- Kloppenberg, James. Uncertain Victory: Social Democracy and Progressivism in European and American Thought, 1870-1920. New York and Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1986.
- Lee, Joseph. Play in Education. New York: The MacMillan Company, 1923.
- Lepik, Andres. *Small Scale, Big Change: New Architectures of Social Engagement*. New York: The Museum of Modern Art, 2010.
- Mattson, Kevin. Creating a Democratic Public: The Struggle for Urban Participatory Democracy During the Progressive Era. University Park, PA: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 1998.
- McArthur, Benjamin. "The Chicago Playground Movement: A Neglected Feature of Social Justice." *Social Service Review* (September 1975): 376-393.
- Nasaw, David. Schooled to Order: A Social History of Public Schooling in the United States. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1979.
- Official Proceedings of the Lincoln Park Commissioners 7 (August, 13 1907-December 20, 1910). Copy in Special Collections, Chicago Park District.
- Perkins, Dwight H. Architectural and Personal Papers. (n.p., n.d.) Copy in Chicago Historical Society.
- Perkins, Dwight Heald. Report of the Special Park Commission to the City Council of Chicago on the Subject of a Metropolitan Park System. Chicago: W.J. Hartman Co., printers, 1905.
- Perkins, Dwight. "The Purpose of School Buildings." *TS* [n.p., June 24, 1910?]. Copy in Dwight H. Perkins: Architectural and Personal Papers. Box 2, Folder 2, Chicago Historical Society.
- Perkins, Dwight H. "School Buildings." *TS*, (n.p., n.d.) Copy in Dwight H. Perkins, Architectural and Personal Papers. Chicago Historical Society.
- Perkins, Dwight H. "School Building as a Social Center." *The Brickbuilder* 24 (December 1915): 293-294.
- Perkins, Dwight H., and Howell Taylor. "The Functions and Plan-Types of Community Buildings." *Architectural Record* 56, no. 4 (October 1924): 289-302.
- Perkins, Dwight H., William K. Fellows, and John L. Hamilton. *Educational Buildings*. Chicago, The Blakely Printing Company, 1925.



Perkins, Eleanor Ellis. Perkins of Chicago. Evanston, IL: Self-published, 1966.

- Residents of Hull House, eds. *Hull-House Maps and Papers: A Presentation of Nationalities and Wages in a Congested District of Chicago together with Comments and Essays on Problems Growing out of the Social Conditions*. Boston: Thomas Y. Crowell & Company, 1895.
- Retzlaff, Rebecca. "The Illinois Forest Preserve District Act of 1913 and the Emergence of Metropolitan Park Planning in the USA." *Planning Perspectives* 25, no.4 (October 2010): 433-455.
- *Rising Currents: Projects for New York's Waterfront.* New York: The Museum of Modern Art, 2011.
- Rodgers, Daniel. *Atlantic Crossings: Social Politics in a Progressive Age*. Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1998.
- Smith, Carl. *The Plan of Chicago: Daniel Burnham and the Remaking of the American City*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2006.
- Tallmadge, Thomas Eddy. "Biography of Perkins." Brickbuilder 24 (July 1915): 146
- Thompson, Nato, ed. *Living as Form: Socially Engaged Art from 1991-2011*. New York and Cambridge, MA: Creative Time Books and MIT Press, 2011.
- Zueblin, Charles. "Municipal Playgrounds in Chicago." *American Journal of Sociology* 4, no.2 (September 1898): 145-158.